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Meeting Minutes – October 11, 2018
MSU-SVREC, 3775 South Reese Road, Frankenmuth, Michigan 48734 
Those Present:
District #1




Kevin Noffsinger, Treasurer



District #2




Mark Reif
District #3




Greg Ackerman, Chairman
District #4                                                                     Clint Stoutenburg, Vice-Chairman
District #5




Jim Roggenbuck - Absent
District #6




Ross Voelker, Chair
District #7




Brian Stratton - Absent
At Large




Steve Ewald



Shipper Representative                                             Neil French
Executive Secretary 



Joe Cramer
Research Director



Greg Varner - Absent
Others Present:

Jack Frank - Frank Farms, Kawkawlin, Michigan
Chairman Ackerman called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m.  
APPROVAL OF AGENDA:  Chairman Ackerman asked to add MDARD Director Retirement as agenda item 9i.  A motion was made by Noffsinger to approve the agenda including the addition.  French supported the motion.  Motion passed.

PUBLIC COMMENT:  There was no public comment  
APPROVAL OF MINUTES:  Minutes from the August 2, 2018 meeting were presented.  After review, a motion was made by French with support from Voelker to approve the minutes as presented.   Motion passed.  
FINANCIAL REPORT:  Cramer presented financial reports for FY 2017-18 including YTD Assessment and YTD P&L statements with budget comparisons for the Commission and PRAB.  Cramer highlighted revenue and expense line items, totals and a comparison to budget with an explanation for the “over and under”.   Following discussion, a motion was made by French with support from Voelker to accept the financial report as presented and place on file.  Motion passed.
MDARD – No Report 
MBS - Shipper Representative Neil French
· Seed supply and quality for 2019 are adequate it appears.
· Little if any progress has been made to eliminate the retaliatory tariffs imposed on US bean by the RU.  Shipments to the EU have been on hold since tariffs were implemented in June 22, 2018.  
· USDA’s tariff mitigation appropriation that includes $18M for navy beans will be a much-needed shot in the arm for the navy bean market once executed.    
· This year’s average dry bean yield will likely set a new record.
· Navy bean quality is good however Neil has noticed that damage in early planted beans that are still in the field is much more significant than later planted navy beans that are yet to be harvested.
· Dry bean test weight is above average this year.

· Some split seed coat issues were noted in Zenith black beans again this year.    

· Farmer selling has been brisk when given the opportunity to sell this harvest.
COMMISSIONER ASSIGNEMNTS FOR FY 2018-19
Chairman Ackerman recommended:

· PRAB – Noffsinger, Reif, Ackerman, Ewald, (A) Stoutenburg and (A)Voelker

· SVREC Advisory Board – Jack Frank, Stoutenburg, Voelker (If alternates are allowed, add Ackerman and Reif as alternates)

· SVREC Fund Raising Committee – no longer necessary 

· USDBC – (D) Voelker and (A) Stoutenburg

Voelker moved to accept Chairman Ackerman’s recommendations as presented.  Noffsinger supported the motion.  Motion passed.
Chairman Ackerman reminded the group that his appointment to the Farm Produce Insurance Authority will expire this spring.  After explaining the appointment and commitment Commissioners Ewald, Reif and Noffsinger expressed interest in representing the MBC on the Board.  

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S REPORT 

· Trade – Cramer offered his comments and opinions on the:

· Korea Trade Agreement

· USMCA Trade Agreement

· On-going discussions on the EU tariffs

Ackerman stressed the importance of making progress as we wrap up 2018 and head into the decision-making portion of 2019.  Finding additional markets including utilizing beans as an ingredient is a high priority.
· Michigan Bean Festival – Cramer explained that in the absence of an invoice we did not contribute to the Festival in our FY 2017-18 but upon receipt of an invoice in this new FY a $3,000 contribution was made.  Following a brief discussion, a motion was made by Voelker to contribute another $3,000 to the Festival.  Stoutenburg supported the motion.  Motion passed.
· SVREC Contribution – Cramer recommended that we make the final installment toward our $100,000 pledge to the MSU SVREC.  After reviewing the commitment and the payment history it was decided that we will make the final payment in January 2019.  

· MSU Fruit and Vegetable Lab - Cramer briefed the group in very general terms about the much-needed renovations to the MSU Fruit and Vegetable Lab.  He plans to learn more about the features and benefits of the lab during a meeting next Tuesday and will report back at the next meeting.  The lab is needed for canning research and expertise.  
· Michigan Ag Council - Michigan Grown/Michigan Great - Cramer briefed the group about a recent strategic planning session for the Michigan Ag Council elaborating on how this organization might complement our efforts to educate consumers.  The goals established in our Preferred Future seem to align with the strategic goals of this organization.  Cramer will gather more detail and continue the discussion at the December meeting.
· Cramer is re-evaluating the MBC website including Google Analytics and will recommend changes in the near future. 

· The annual Michigan – Mexico Industry Breakfast is October 18, 2018 in Mexico City. 
· MDARD Stocks Report – Cramer offered a quick assessment of the report.   

· MDARD Director Gordon Wenk retirement Party – the MBC will contribute $300.

RESEARCH DIRECTOR’S REPORT - In Research Director Greg Varner’s absence, Cramer highlighted:

· Plans for the 2019 Dry Bean Production and Outlook Regional Meetings are being finalized.  

· A fourth regional meeting has been added – December 10 at the SVREC
· Program/Presentations will be formatted to highlight the outcomes of our 2018 research efforts followed by explaining the plans and expectations for 2019.

· The 2019 Dry Bean and Sugar Beet Symposium is set for January 22, 2019 – one week later than originally planned. 
· Our SCBG application has been approved.  This grant begins this month.       
· MDARD Fertilizer grant application is pending.  If approved, this application will focus on response and best practices for N, P, MN and ZN in dry bean production.       

· 2018 Research Plot harvest is complete except for the Variety Plot in Bay County, the White Mold Research Plot and the Pro Vita nursery plots located in Huron County. Varner was harvesting the Huron County Variety Plot during our meeting.  Yields have been impressive so far.  
· Plot Combine – this year’s harvest has turned out to be a long, drawn out harvest compounded by the fact that we have come to rely on the availability of Dr. Kelly’s combine to harvest our PRAB plots.  This dependency has caused some stress and concern.  Dr. Kelly’s comments at our August 2 PRAB meeting were reviewed.  The group encouraged Cramer and Varner continue to work on the feasibility of partnering with MSU and Wheat.  Commissioners realize the importance of a modern combine for good research.  Cramer and Varner will continue to work with MSU to identify a machine and be ready for 2019 harvest.  Cramer is meeting with Dr. Kells tomorrow.            
USDBC UPDATE:  
· Cramer noted that Voelker is participating in a trade mission to Turkey next month.  Commissioners expressed caution/concern for the safety of the participants given recent events in Turkey.  
With no further business, Chairman Ackerman adjourned the meeting at 8:36 pm.  
Respectfully,
 Joe Cramer
Joe Cramer, E.S.
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